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SUMMARY OF ARGUMENT 

The FDA now concedes that “when existing treatments have been tried and 

have proven ineffective, patients who are suffering from serious diseases have an 

understandable interest in trying potentially effective investigational drugs, 

particularly when the patient’s illness is life-threatening.”  FDA Br. 10.  The 

dispute before this Court is whether FDA policies interfering with that 

“understandable interest” must merely have some rational basis, or whether those 

policies must be narrowly tailored to compelling state interests.  The FDA argues 

for rational basis review by embracing an approach to the Due Process Clause that 

is overly restrictive and inconsistent with Supreme Court precedent.  It also 

mischaracterizes the common law of self-defense and interference with rescue, and 

offers no persuasive way to distinguish the Supreme Court precedent protecting a 

right to abortion as medical self-defense when the woman’s life is threatened. 

The FDA and its amici also forward a variety of public policy arguments 

that are premature and unpersuasive, and illustrate why rational basis review 

cannot be appropriate here.  One of their principal arguments is that restricting 

access to Phase II and Phase III investigational drugs is essential to ensure that 

terminally ill patients sign up for clinical trials, including trials of even more 

dangerous and untested Phase I drugs.  Surely the FDA cannot take upon itself the 

awesome responsibility of weighing a dying patient’s last chance at life against the 
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progress of medical science, and then insist that its decisions do not implicate 

fundamental rights and merit nothing more than rational basis review.  

ARGUMENT 

I. APPELLANTS’ FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS REASONING IS FULLY 
CONSISTENT WITH SUPREME COURT PRECEDENT 

1. Understandably, but unfairly, the FDA invokes all the Supreme Court’s 

warnings about the dangers of unbounded judicial discretion.  Appellants do not 

disagree with those principles.  Of course, judges should exercise caution when 

confronted with unenumerated rights claims.  Of course, courts should not infer 

such rights merely from a tradition of non-regulation.  Of course, not every interest 

sounding in “abstract concepts of personal autonomy” is a fundamental right.   

Washington v. Glucksberg, 521 U.S. 702, 725 (1997).  And, of course, judges 

should not infer sweeping abstractions from common law rules, and then apply 

those abstractions in ways inconsistent with a specific, and contrary, common law 

tradition directly on point.  Id. at 725-28.  Thus in Glucksberg the Supreme Court 

refused to infer a right to assisted suicide from general principles protecting patient 

autonomy, when the specific common law tradition directly on point was to 

criminalize assisted suicide.  Id.  And in Hutchins v. District of Columbia, 188 F.3d 

531 (D.C. Cir. 1999), a plurality of this Court correctly rejected a challenge to a 

juvenile curfew statute relying on broad “freedom of movement” principles, on the 
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ground that the most specific relevant tradition was that “juvenile curfews were not 

uncommon in our early history.”  Id. at 538-39.   

 Appellants have framed this right very cautiously, have not argued that it 

must be fundamental solely because it sounds in autonomy, and certainly have not 

committed the Glucksberg / Hutchins error.    The FDA concedes that the specific 

common law tradition directly on point is a tradition of complete non-regulation. 

 The FDA nonetheless accuses appellants of violating the Glucksberg 

principle by inferring a broad right of “self-preservation” from the specific 

common law doctrines of self-defense, necessity, and interference with rescue.  

FDA Br. 43-45.  Appellants dispute the FDA’s contention that those doctrines are 

not “directly applicable” here, id. at 43, but in any event there is nothing 

inappropriate about reasoning by analogy, particularly when the analogies are this 

close.  Glucksberg requires plaintiffs to describe the right as specifically as 

possible, and then to look for whatever guidance is available from the common 

law.  In “tradition of non-regulation” cases like this one, there often will be no 

common law cases precisely on point simply because the common law never 

confronted the precise problem.  In such cases reasoning by analogy, and a search 

for broader principles, are the only available tools.  (In any event appellants did not 

invent the broader principle of “self-preservation;” the Framers called it “the first 

law of nature.”). 
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 The FDA’s apparent position is that all analogies are off-limits, and no 

fundamental right can be recognized unless its proponents can point to judicial 

decisions specifically protecting that right against attempted governmental 

interference prior to ratification of the Constitution.  FDA’s amici, the American 

Society of Clinical Oncology et al. (“ASCO”), take this stance to truly absurd 

lengths by suggesting that the only historical tradition relevant here is the historical 

treatment of drugs for cancer specifically.  ASCO Br. 17.  If taken seriously, this 

methodology would gut the Due Process Clause and overrule many of the Supreme 

Court’s decisions in this area.  Appellants do not believe the rights recognized in 

Moore v. City of East Cleveland, 431 U.S. 494 (1977),  Pierce v. Society of Sisters, 

268 U.S. 510 (1925), or Meyer v. Nebraska, 262 U.S. 390 (1923), were ever 

invaded in the founding era.  The Supreme Court relied on the history of non-

regulation and broad principles of traditional liberty.  And even in Cruzan v. 

Director, Mo. Dep’t of Health, 497 U.S. 261 (1990), the Court was willing to 

assume the existence of a fundamental right to refuse medical treatment by analogy 

to battery principles, even though a touching specifically authorized by statute 

would not actually be a battery at common law.2 

 Appellants recognize that substantive due process cases are always 

controversial, particularly after Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S. 113 (1973), and that great 

                                                 
2 Appellants apologize for the misattributed Cruzan quotation at App. Br. 27. 
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caution is appropriate.  But appellants are not seeking to effect social change 

inconsistent with traditional law and values through the judiciary; the right they 

seek was an accepted aspect of Anglo-American liberty until recently, and the 

FDA admits that it cannot point to any legal tradition inconsistent with that right 

other than the FDCA itself.  Appellants have grounded their argument in traditional 

common law doctrines, and in recent Supreme Court decisions.  Even if the right 

appellants seek is not found wholly within any of those cases or doctrines, the 

analogies are powerful.  Exercising “caution” and “the utmost care when asked to 

break new ground” is not the same as rejecting out of hand every liberty claim that 

the Supreme Court has not already recognized.  The FDA’s arguments edge 

perilously close to that position—as illustrated by its prominent citation of 

Dronenburg v. Zech, 741 F.2d 1388 (D.C. Cir. 1984).   

2.    The FDA argues that appellants’ formulation of the right is “curiously” 

specific and “suggest[s] an exercise in definitional gerrymandering.”  FDA Br. 29-

30.  Appellants have indeed confined their claim to particularly compelling 

circumstances, but that is simply another way of saying that the right is cautious 

and carefully described, as required by Glucksberg.  Many of the rights recognized 

by the Supreme Court are “gerrymandered” in that sense, because fundamental 

rights frequently exist next door to contexts in which state regulation is reasonable 

and appropriate.  Hence, there is a fundamental right to educate your child in 
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private school or at home, but no fundamental right to refuse to educate him at all.  

There is a fundamental right to view pornography in the home, but not outside it.  

There is a fundamental right to abortion, but only until viability.   

 The distinctions appellants have drawn are far from arbitrary.  The FDA 

argues that fundamental rights are “not ordinarily defined by reference to the 

details of a specific regulatory scheme.”  Id at 29.  But Phase I and Phase II are 

important in appellants’ articulation of the right only as a shorthand for the point in 

the current regulatory process at which the FDA determines that the evidence is 

sufficient to support substantial human testing as a scientific and ethical matter.  

Other regulatory regimes can be imagined.  Regardless of the labels, when the 

government authorizes substantial human testing its remaining interests in 

restricting access take on a different character, the interests of patients become 

much more powerful, and the relevant historical traditions are different.  

Governments have long prohibited substances deemed completely unsafe for 

anyone, such as poisons or addictive drugs.  As the FDA concedes, there is no 

comparable historical tradition of restricting the medical use of compounds that the 

government acknowledges are appropriate for substantial human testing. 

3. The FDA argues that appellants cannot deduce a right solely from “abstract 

concepts of personal autonomy.”  FDA Br. 48.  Again, appellants do not disagree, 

and have shown that the right they seek is also consistent with the liberties  
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historically recognized in the area of medical practice and with the historical 

protection of the right to try to save one’s own life.  And while not all rights that 

“sound in personal autonomy” are protected by the Due Process Clause, 

Glucksberg, 521 U.S. at 727, many are.  Appellants are not merely “comparing 

[this right] to other rights and arguing that it is just as ‘personal and profound,’” 

FDA Br. 48, but surely it is relevant to this Court’s consideration that the Supreme 

Court has recognized several fundamental rights, principally if not exclusively on 

autonomy grounds, that are far less important to individual autonomy than this one 

(and also far less well grounded in legal tradition). 

The FDA also argues that appellants’ autonomy arguments fail to “come to 

terms” with the medical uncertainty associated with investigational treatment, and 

that the FDA’s “gatekeeper” role “increases the likelihood that the use of an 

investigational drug will further the underlying interests in life and health that the 

patient's choice is intended to advance.”  FDA Br. 49-51; see also id. at 22-23.  

The FDA apparently believes that it better furthers individual autonomy to take 

profoundly important life decisions away from individuals and vest them in 

government officials, whenever those officials believe they can make a better 

decision than the individual can.  In other words, true freedom is to be found in 

submission to the state, which knows best what is good for us.  The FDA obviously 

fears that terminally ill patients may make bad choices if given the opportunity, but 
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its attempt to recast that paternalistic outlook as respect for patient autonomy is an 

Orwellian assault on that word’s meaning.   

It is the FDA that has failed to “come to terms” with appellants’ actual 

argument, which is that respecting the informed, individual choices of a terminally 

ill patient has enormous value from the perspective of his basic human dignity and 

liberty even if it is not the decision we would have made for him, and even if it 

was, in some objective sense, a bad decision.  In the name of freedom we let 

healthy individuals make profoundly dangerous—indeed, possibly fatal—decisions 

in this society every day, for no reason other than recreation.  Banning such 

activities might save lives, but it would not promote individual autonomy. 

Finally, the FDA argues that terminally ill patients are so “desperate” that 

they cannot “accurate[ly] evaluat[e] . . . the risks and benefits of experimental 

drugs.”  FDA Br. 49-50.  It obviously does not believe that, because it would allow 

the same persons to give informed consent to the Phase II clinical trials for the 

same drug, or even to Phase I trials for a different and even less tested drug. 

4. Throughout, the FDA wrongly suggests that appellants are attempting to 

take drug regulation entirely out of the domain of public policy.  Appellants simply 

contend that in very narrow circumstances the Constitution requires the FDA to 

justify its policy choices that significantly burden fundamental rights.  That is a 

perfectly conventional task for constitutional law, and not remotely an invitation 
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for a general judicial takeover of federal drug policy.  The FDA itself argues that it 

barely disagrees with appellants as a policy matter, and that it almost never says no 

to terminally ill patients who have the knowledge and resources to navigate its 

approval processes.  Id. at 14.  And both the FDA and (more stridently) its amicus 

ASCO suggest that a victory by appellants would change almost nothing, because 

in their view the real stumbling block is the reluctance of drug manufacturers to 

participate in “compassionate use” programs.  This case is surely important as a 

matter of principle, but the FDA’s “sky is falling” rhetoric is misplaced and 

inconsistent with its own arguments. 

II.  APPELLANTS’ POSITION IS FIRMLY GROUNDED IN 
HISTORICAL TRADITION 

1. The FDA argues that historical tradition favors its position because “[f]or 

most of the past century patients have needed advance approval by the FDA before 

they can lawfully obtain drugs to treat their illness, even if they are terminally ill 

and even if they lack alternative treatments.”  FDA Br. 21.  That observation is 

both overstated and insufficient to support the FDA’s conclusions.  

 The FDA cites legislative history indicating that it believed it had the 

authority under the 1938 act to review new drugs for effectiveness.  Its predecessor 

claimed that same authority under an expansive reading of the 1906 Act, but was 

squarely rebuffed by the Supreme Court in United States v. Johnson, 221 U.S. 488 

(1911).  This claim about the 1938 Act appears to be similar overreaching, 
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especially since the FDA has not identified any rule or judicial decision supporting 

it, or even any specific example of the claimed authority being exercised.   

 Regardless, it is hard to understand why this 24-year difference makes any 

substantial difference to the constitutional issue.  The FDA ignores the legal 

significance of the fact that it has never exercised the full measure of its statutory 

authority to deny investigational drugs to terminally ill patients with no other 

options.  See, e.g., FDA Br. 14; App. Br. 46; Lawrence v. Texas, 539 US 558, 570-

571 (2003) (unenforced prohibitions are less significant to the due process 

inquiry).3  And it completely ignores the prevalence of off-label use of drugs 

approved for other conditions, which is very common even though the drugs in 

question have never been tested or approved by the FDA for those uses.  

 The FDA persists in arguing that only the last half century is relevant under 

Lawrence.  But, as the panel noted, the Supreme Court’s point in Lawrence was 

simply that Bowers v. Hardwick “had ignored modern trends giving protection to 

conduct that had long avoided criminal proscription in the states.”  Abigail Alliance 

for Better Access to Developmental Drugs v. von Eschenbach, 445 F.3d 470, 476 

                                                 
3 The FDA points out that Lawrence is technically a rational basis decision, and 
that Stanley v. Georgia, 394 U.S. 557 (1969), invoked the First Amendment.  
Griswold v. Connecticut, 381 U.S. 479, 483-85 (1965), similarly cast Meyer and 
Pierce as First Amendment decisions, and grounded its own holding in 
“penumbras” and “emanations.”  The labels used to describe unenumerated rights 
cases have been fluid over time, but the cited cases are nonetheless widely 
regarded as expressions of a single connected body of law. 
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n.8 (2006).  The panel was entirely correct that “reading Lawrence as narrowing 

the Glucksberg historical inquiry to the last half century would gut the purpose of 

the Glucksberg test, which is to prevent the creation of substantive due process 

rights by forcing courts to accord due process protection only to those rights with a 

strong foundation in tradition . . . No court has regarded Lawrence as cabining 

Glucksberg.”  Id.  at 477. 

2. The FDA forthrightly concedes that, prior to the 20th century, the relevant 

legal tradition gave almost complete deference to the treatment decisions of 

individual patients and their doctors.  Its only responses are that the drugs of the 

day were ineffective, and that a general return to 18th and 19th century norms would 

be too horrible to contemplate.   

 First, the FDA’s discussion of pre-20th century medicine, like the rest of its 

arguments, gives too little credit to our forebears.  Certainly modern medicine is 

light years ahead of the founding era, but there were effective treatments for 

serious conditions then, some of which are still used today—including, at least, 

aspirin for fever, quinine or Peruvian bark for malaria or other fever, opiates like 

laudanum for diarrhea, digitalis from the foxglove plant for serious heart 

arrhythmias, variolation (an early form of vaccination) for smallpox, a variety of 

analgesics for pain or anesthesia (including aspirin, antipyrine, opiates, cocaine, 

chloroform, and ether), and of course lifesaving surgical procedures like 
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amputation or caesarian section.  And it is not clear why the 20th century advances 

cut in favor of the FDA’s position.  Our legal tradition’s respect for the choices of 

individual patients and their doctors even during much darker hours for medicine 

just highlights how highly it valued patient autonomy. 

 The FDA’s concern that “the nineteenth century’s historical glass . . . 

can[not] be put down after a sip rather than drunk down to the dregs” is eloquent 

but untrue.  FDA Br. 37.  The Supreme Court has had no difficulty separating the 

narrow liberty claims that are truly compelling—both firmly grounded in historical 

tradition and implicit in the concept of ordered liberty—from the general laissez 

faire background of 18th and 19th century law.  Appellants are not remotely 

proposing a return to the era of patent medicines and snake oil, let alone the 

abandonment of “[w]hole swaths of current government activity, from securities 

regulation to environmental regulation.”  Id.  While the specific history of drug 

regulation may not supply the “metes and bounds chosen by the Alliance to limit 

the scope of its liberty interest,” id., the potential scope of appellants’ argument is 

nonetheless constrained by the force it draws from historical recognition of the 

right to attempt to save one’s own life, from the unique plight and autonomy 

interests of terminally ill patients who have exhausted all other options, and from 

the fact that the drugs they seek have been approved as sufficiently safe and 
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promising for substantial human testing.  If those constraints were not meaningful 

this case would not have gotten this far. 

3. The FDA’s discussion of the common law doctrines and the recent abortion 

cases commits multiple errors and fails to engage with the force of appellants’ 

arguments.   

 First, the FDA’s discussion of the necessity doctrine involves considerable 

sleight of hand.  Necessity is relatively controversial, which is one of the reasons 

that appellants devoted only two brief sentences to it.  Self-defense, on the other 

hand, is well entrenched in both federal and state law and was the principal focus 

of appellants’ brief.  The FDA attempts to conflate the two to distract this Court 

from the clear force of the analogy to self-defense.  Contrary to the FDA’s 

assertion, appellants never argued that the “life or health of the mother” abortion 

right is grounded in necessity principles.  Appellants explained that such cases are 

a straightforward application of the common law right to self-defense. 

 Second, the FDA’s treatment of the self-defense abortion cases is tellingly 

brief and unpersuasive.  It argues that “the right to abort a fetus to save the life or 

health of the mother is simply an aspect of the underlying constitutional right of 

abortion recognized in [Roe].”  Id. at 39.  But that right was recognized by all 50 

states pre-Roe, and has never been genuinely controversial.  The Supreme Court 

has held that the balance between a woman’s reproductive autonomy rights and the 
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state’s legitimate interest in protecting life shifts decisively in favor of regulation 

after fetal viability.  Yet the right to abortion when necessary to protect the life and 

health of the mother is protected even after viability.  And then-Justice Rehnquist 

wrote in dissent in Roe itself that the abortion-as-reproductive-choice right 

recognized by the majority was an outrageous judicial usurpation, but nonetheless 

agreed that “[i]f the Texas statute were to prohibit an abortion even where the 

mother’s life is in jeopardy” it would obviously be unconstitutional.  410 U.S. at 

173.  The only explanation, as Professor Volokh’s forthcoming article (see App. 

Br. 35 n. 16) demonstrates, is that there are two rights to abortion.  One of them is 

based in ordinary self-defense principles and has little if anything to do with the 

controversial holding of Roe. 

 The FDA has no response to appellants’ central points about those cases, 

which deserve repeating.  The “life or health of the mother” abortion cases 

demonstrate that self-defense principles have constitutional implications and apply 

in medical contexts, and that the FDA is clearly wrong to say that self-defense 

requires an external attacker.  And in Stenberg v. Carhart, 530 U.S. 914, 933, 936-

37 (2000), the Supreme Court held that the Nebraska could not ban a medical 

procedure that it, backed by various medical groups, believed to be unsafe and 

insufficiently tested—because “[d]octors often differ in their estimation of 

comparative health risks and appropriate treatment” and the State must “tolerate 
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responsible differences of medical opinion.”  Again, it cannot possibly be the law 

that terminally ill patients, in consultation with their doctors, have a 

fundamental right to attempt to save their own lives with an unproven course of 

medical treatment that the government fears may be unsafe or ineffective only if 

that treatment happens to be abortion.  Stenberg is justly controversial for other 

reasons that are not relevant here, see App. Br. 42-43 and n.20, but appellants 

respectfully submit that it all but dictates a decision in their favor.   

 The FDA’s only response is that the self-defense abortion cases “sweep 

considerably farther than the Alliance itself wishes to go” by encompassing 

threats to the mother’s health, not just her life.  FDA Br. 40.  Appellants do 

believe that the right they seek can be cabined to terminally ill patients with no 

other options.  But the fact that binding Supreme Court precedent may go even 

farther certainly does not support the FDA’s position. 

 Third, the FDA’s discussion of self-defense unfairly constrains that 

doctrine in ways refuted at App. Br. 35-36.  Self-defense is not limited to the 

classic situation of defense against a morally culpable attacker.  It extends to 

situations where the “attacker” is morally blameless, such as animals, the insane, or 

a fetus.  There is no sensible moral or doctrinal difference between a threat posed 

by a bear, or a fetus, and a threat posed by bacteria or rogue cancer cells.  The 

common law never confronted medical self-defense scenarios only because, under 
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the background law of the time, the issue could never arise.  The FDA also argues 

that self-defense is limited to situations “that actually protect (or, at the very least, 

can reasonably be expected to protect) the individual’s health and life.”  FDA Br. 

at 41.  But the right clearly extends to measures that are imprudent or excessively 

dangerous to the defender, such as fighting back when it is surely futile and likely 

to further provoke the attacker.  And while it does not guarantee a right to purchase 

particular weapons, id. at 41-42, an attempt to deprive individuals of any effective 

means of self-defense would raise serious constitutional concerns. 

 Fourth, the FDA argues that the self-defense analogy is imperfect because 

the reasonableness of self-defense claims are evaluated by juries, whereas 

appellants claim a right to decide on treatment without any governmental review.  

FDA Br. at 42-43.  But appellants seek a right confined to such narrow and 

compelling circumstances that the patient’s choice will always be within the range 

of reasonably acceptable responses.  When a patient is terminally ill, has exhausted 

all other options, and wants to attempt a therapy that the FDA has authorized for 

substantial human testing, it is, by definition, reasonable for a patient to make the 

same choice that the FDA is simultaneously extending to those in the trial.  The 

right claimed by appellants leaves a very substantial role for the FDA in confining 

treatment decisions within reasonable bounds.  It would still decide whether the 

scientific evidence justifies substantial human testing, and it may be able to justify 
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an oversight role in determining whether patients are terminally ill and have no 

other alternatives, and whether a proposed treatment use would interfere with 

enrollment of patients in ongoing clinical investigations.  App. Br. 53-55.  

 Fifth, the FDA claims that in interference with rescue cases “the 

effectiveness of the proffered assistance is not in question, and the willful 

obstruction of that assistance has no possible justification.”  FDA Br. at 46.  That is 

inconsistent with common sense and the cases.  Attempted rescues frequently fail, 

but interference with the attempt is still tortious.  The Restatement does not require 

that the aid be “effective.”  It merely requires that the aid be necessary to prevent 

injury.  RESTATEMENT (SECOND) OF TORTS § 326.  Aid can be necessary but 

ineffectively rendered.  And these cases certainly do sometimes involve disputes 

over whether the interference was justified.  In Ross v. United States, 910 F.2d 

1422, 1424-25 (7th Cir. 1990), for example, the police officer obstructed private 

rescue efforts following an official policy that only authorized Fire Department 

divers could attempt rescues.  The county’s defense was that the policy gave 

officers “a measure of discretion to balance the risk to private rescuers versus the 

likelihood that the victim will drown before waiting for an official rescue team to 

arrive.”  Id. at 1430; see also id. at 1431 (“Lake County's policy not only tolerated 

a risk that someone might drown but actually contemplated that some persons 

would die for the sake of preventing harm to private rescuers.”). 
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III. THE FDA’S COUNTERVAILING POLICY ARGUMENTS ARE 
PREMATURE AND UNPERSUASIVE  

 The FDA and its amici also defend the current regulations on public policy 

grounds.  These arguments go to the strength of the FDA’s justifications for 

countermanding patient choice—not to whether a patient’s interests in autonomy 

and self-preservation are “fundamental”—and should be evaluated on remand on 

the basis of actual facts rather than the FDA’s untested assertions.  Regardless they 

are unconvincing, frequently unresponsive to appellants’ actual claims, and 

internally inconsistent. 

1. The core of the FDA’s position is simple paternalism: “by maintaining its 

role as gatekeeper, the FDA ensures that the decision to treat a terminal illness with 

an unproven drug is the product of a rational assessment of risks and benefits 

rather than a potentially dangerous exercise in grasping at straws.”  FDA Br. 51. 

 The FDA is clearly half-hearted about this.  It does not think that signing up 

for the Phase II trial for the same drug, for those patients lucky enough to qualify, 

is a “dangerous exercise in grasping at straws.”  And its new regulation concedes 

that “[f]or a patient with an immediately life-threatening condition, the evidentiary 

burden” to justify treatment use “could be very low—little if any clinical evidence 

to suggest a potential benefit or possibly only animal data to support safety of the 

use.”  FDA Br. 14 (quoting 71 Fed. Reg. 75153).  It also says that it granted 

“most” of the 650 requests it received from 1997 to 2005.  Id.  Its amicus ASCO 



 

19 

goes even farther, and asserts that FDA discretion to deny access is “almost never 

exercised,” and that the real problem is the reluctance of drug companies to 

participate in compassionate use.  ASCO Br. 9-10.  All of this raises the question 

of whether the FDA is violating the decisional autonomy of terminally ill patients 

for no reason at all—or at least for no game that is worth the candle.  Forcing 

patients to go through an approval process that they find demeaning and 

infuriating, and that is so daunting and cumbersome that only 650 people in nine 

years managed to navigate it (out of the half million Americans who die of cancer 

each year),4 if the end result were that the FDA essentially always says yes, would 

be an absurd way to balance the constitutional values here.  To paraphrase Justice 

Scalia from another context, this policy may be “a kind of immolation of privacy 

and human dignity in symbolic” support of the FDA’s regulatory authority.  Nat’l 

Treasury Employees Union v. von Raab, 489 U.S. 656, 681 (1989) (Scalia, J., 

dissenting). 

 The FDA and its amici insist that appellants misunderstand the approval 

process, and that making it past Phase I does not guarantee safety.  Of course Phase 
                                                 
4 The FDA and its amici baldly assert that the present system works perfectly, but 
appellants are entitled to an opportunity to prove otherwise.  One former FDA 
medical reviewer likens navigating the present “treatment IND” regime to 
“run[ning] the gauntlet,” and explains that the “[m]anufacturing, pharmacology, 
toxicology, pharmacokinetic, clinical, and even statistical ‘issues’ raised by FDA 
staff, aimed at the applying physician, can sometimes rival receipt of an audit by 
the IRS.”  Mark Thornton, Commentary, The Clinical Trial, WALL ST. J., Feb. 12, 
2007, at A14. 



 

20 

II and Phase III drugs are not always “safe” in some absolute sense.  Even fully 

approved drugs are sometimes pulled from the market.  And particularly in the 

context of serious cancers, the whole notion of “safety” has an air of unreality 

about it.  These are patients on the verge of death, and most of the accepted and 

conventional treatments are extremely toxic.  Approval for Phase II testing is a 

determination that the drug is safe and promising enough to be ethically tested on 

substantial numbers of people.  For terminally ill patients with no remaining 

options, that is where paternalism should stop and their own wishes should take 

precedence. 

 The FDA argues that safe enough for use in a monitored trial does not mean 

safe enough for patients outside the trials, and that investigational drugs would not 

come with the same usage information and warnings for physicians as approved 

drugs.  But the same is true for “off label” uses, and physicians will have access to 

the same information and protocols under which the trial is being run.  (Appellants 

also have no objection to any warnings or informational requirements the FDA 

may impose).  Treating physicians make judgments every day about whether a 

particular patient can tolerate an approved or off-label drug, or the protocol of a 

proposed trial, and the FDA does not insist on inserting itself into those judgments.  

If there are more patient-specific uncertainties with investigational treatment, there 



 

21 

is no reason to believe that the FDA is in a better position to evaluate them than the 

patient’s own doctor. 

 The FDA fails to come to grips with the fact that the alternative for these 

patients is imminent death.  In United States v. Rutherford, 442 U.S. 544 (1979), 

the Supreme Court held that giving patients access to laetrile might affirmatively 

harm them in a sense, by inducing them to forego conventional therapy that might 

save their lives.  Here the FDA proposes to withhold the only potentially effective 

treatment, leaving the patient with an alternative (no treatment) that will surely kill 

them.  The FDA’s apparent belief that it is often better for these patients not to take 

risks with the few remaining weeks or months they have is a values-laden 

judgment; these patients deserve the right to make that judgment for themselves. 

 The FDA and its amici trot out examples of investigational drugs that were 

once promising but turned out to be false hopes.  If these are the best examples the 

FDA could find, its point is not very compelling.  All but one of the examples in its 

brief were designed to prevent illness (like the “good” cholesterol drug torcetrapib) 

or to treat chronic conditions like heart disease for which other, already approved, 

treatments are available.  And for the advanced breast cancer patients who had 

adverse reactions to amonifide, the alternative to taking that risk was the certainty 

of the typical “adverse reaction” to untreated advanced breast cancer: imminent 

death.   
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 ASCO says that Iressa was a failure, but Iressa dramatically benefited some 

patients, particularly those with non-small cell lung cancer.  Comments of the 

Washington Legal Foundation et al. to the FDA Concerning Public Citizen, Inc. 

Petition for Withdrawal of Iressa, Docket No. 2005P-0094, at 3-4 (April 20, 2005).  

In rare cases, it extended patients’ lives by years.  Id. at 4.  The results simply were 

not statistically significant across the entire testing population, which included 

other subgroups that did not benefit.  Id.  ASCO also mentions the failure of bone 

marrow transplants for breast cancer, but its whole point is that those patients 

should not have passed up “standard therapy.”  In other words, they had approved 

treatment options. 

 ASCO sings a different tune outside this case.  A position paper it formally 

adopted in 1996 explains its belief that “phase I cancer trials can represent a real 

therapeutic option for some patients who have failed to respond to other treatment 

or for whom no other therapies exist.”  ASCO, Critical Role of Phase I Clinical 

Trials in Cancer Treatment, 15 J. CLIN. ONCOLOGY 853, (1997), available at 

http://www.jco.org/misc/15.2.853.pdf.  ASCO explains that it is a “common 

misconception . . . that cancer patients are too vulnerable to give informed 

consent,” that even Phase I cancer trials are designed to provide “an appropriate 

treatment for his or her disease,” and that “although the goal of a phase I study is to 

identify the recommended dose for future trials, there is [a] reasonable expectation 
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that antitumor effects will be noted in some patients in the trial.”  Id. at 854.  “In 

fact, Institutional Review Boards would not permit the administration of 

potentially toxic treatments to patients unless there was some reasonable prospect 

of antitumor effect.”  Id. at 855.  ASCO insists that “investigational therapy is 

widely accepted as part of the standard of care in oncology,” and that “[i]n fact, for 

many cancer patients who have failed other therapy, clinical trials, especially phase 

I trials, may represent not only the best, but one of the few justified therapeutic 

treatment options.”  Id. at 856. 

 The FDA and its amici stress that the overall percentage of drugs that make 

it through the approval process is low.  But the vast majority of those drugs never 

attract interest from physicians and patients, because they do not show dramatic 

evidence of efficacy in early trials.  The FDA does not deny appellants’ point (at 

App. Br. 31 n. 15) that every drug for which the Abigail Alliance has sought early 

access has ultimately been approved.  That is obviously anecdotal, but the point is 

that doctors outside the agency can often spot a scientifically valid result from an 

early trial and make informed predictions that are substantially more reliable than 

the FDA’s misleading “5% of all drugs” statistics would suggest. 

The FDA is understandably cautious, and of course there are no guarantees.  

But it is not irrational for patients to place some hope in a drug that a company like 

Genentech rationally invested a billion dollars to develop, and that displayed 
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statistically significant (or even overwhelming) evidence of efficacy in a Phase I or 

II trial. 

2. The FDA and its amici make much of perceived threats to the clinical trial 

process.  Appellants have conceded that the FDA has a compelling interest in 

protecting the integrity of that process, and that the right they seek would extend 

only to patients who are ineligible for or unable to participate in the trials.  If the 

gamesmanship ASCO describes is a real concern, then some form of screening 

process could pass narrow tailoring review. 

 There is, however, a very serious risk of overbreadth here that makes narrow 

tailoring scrutiny essential.  The FDA and its amici try to defend almost every 

aspect of the current regulatory structure by invoking concerns about incentives for 

trial participation.  Those concerns will, however, be illusory in a great many 

situations.  The FDA admits that “the number of persons who are accepted for 

participation in clinical trials is relatively small,” and that “[t]he number of 

qualified would-be participants may exceed the number of spaces in the trials, and 

some patients would not qualify in any event.”  FDA Br. 9.  It obviously also 

believes that single patient INDs, which it claims to grant liberally, coexist well 

with the trial process.  Id. at 14.  Perhaps a specific and genuine risk to trial 

incentives could justify particular denials of access, but the FDA and its amici 

seem to rely on vaguely articulated general fears about the right “balance” between 
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access and incentives as an ipse dixit justification for keeping compassionate use at 

about its current level overall.   

 ASCO’s amicus brief does offer an explanation for these concerns that is 

clear, specific, and finally makes some sense—but that starkly illustrates why 

rational basis review cannot possibly be the right standard here.  ASCO puts the 

potato on the fork, by explaining that “[t]he individuals for whom the Abigail 

Alliance purports to advocate—terminally ill patients without treatment options—

are precisely the sort of patients who would be good candidates for a phase I trial.”  

ASCO Br. 19 (emphasis added).  If such patients are offered the option of 

treatment with drugs that have already passed through Phase I and demonstrated 

basic safety and perhaps even some early evidence of effectiveness, ASCO fears 

that may be a “more attractive alternative than participation in the next phase I 

trial.”  Id.  In other words, ASCO is concerned that too many terminally ill patients 

might elect to take drugs currently in Phase II trials, because what it actually wants 

is for them to sign up to take even more untested and possibly dangerous drugs 

still at Phase I.   

 Whether this Court credits the FDA’s vague expressions of concern, or 

ASCO’s more coherent but also more chilling articulation, it is now clear that 

government policy in this area is, at least in part, a matter of balancing the 

possibility of saving or extending the lives of particular individuals today against 



 

26 

the prospect of saving even more lives tomorrow.  The FDA is deliberately 

denying terminally ill patients with no other options access to treatments that it 

admits are potentially effective, in order (at least in part) to improve the odds that 

they or others like them will participate in the clinical trial system.  That position 

may be justified, and certainly appellants do not wish to impugn the personal 

motivations of the good people at the FDA who are forced to wrestle with such 

profoundly difficult questions.  With respect, however, the FDA cannot plausibly 

contend that it is necessary to sacrifice terminally ill patients’ last chance at life in 

the service of its own particular conception of the greater good, and at the same 

time that its policies in this area do not implicate fundamental rights.  The tens of 

thousands of people who died of CML between the Phase I Gleevec trial and its 

approval, or (like Abigail) of head and neck cancer during the wait for Erbitux, 

deserve more than rational basis review. 

 The FDA suggests that appellants have never argued that FDA policy 

deprives anyone of “life in the due process sense.”  FDA Br. 28 n.10.  But 

appellants have always argued that if a patient chooses “to seek experimental 

treatment they are also invoking their . . . fundamental right to life, which is 

protected along with liberty in the plain text of the Due Process Clause.”  App. Br. 

28.   The FDA also points out that the due process right to “life” is implicated only 

if the FDA “acted with deliberate and reckless indifference to the impact of its 
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actions on patients’ lives.”  FDA Br. 28 n.10.  Of course the FDA does not want 

anyone to die unnecessarily, and is not “indifferent” to patient welfare in a 

colloquial sense.  But the FDA’s own briefing makes clear that it is well aware that 

its policy choices in this area will cost the lives of some individuals who might 

have been saved.  That is all that “deliberate indifference” in the legal sense 

requires.  See Farmer v. Brennan, 511 U.S. 825, 837-38 (1994) (defining 

“deliberate indifference” to include knowledge and disregard of an excessive risk 

to an individual’s health or safety); Morgan v. District of Columbia, 824 F.2d 

1049, 1058 (D.C. Cir. 1987). 

3. The FDA claims that its regulations prohibiting companies from charging 

any more than cost recovery are necessary to protect incentives to finish the trial 

process, and to ensure that companies do not take advantage of desperate patients.  

Narrow tailoring scrutiny was made for claims like this.   

 The FDA and ASCO both claim that the principal barrier to expanded access 

at present is drug company reluctance, and the FDA admits that the ability to 

charge would incentivize them to move faster.  App. Br. 56.  Perhaps for a drug 

with very marginal ultimate profit potential and a very large pool of terminally ill 

patients with no other options, the ability to charge those patients a high price 

could take a little urgency out of the manufacturer’s trial efforts.  But in the vast 

majority of situations, the potential market after full approval (especially 
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considering off-label use) will so swamp the “Abigail Alliance” market as to make 

this concern laughable.  And there certainly is no 1:1 “pro tanto” tradeoff between 

selling to terminally ill patients now, and selling to them after approval.  FDA Br. 

57.  By the time approval happens, those potential customers will be dead.  

 The FDA’s secondary point about unequal bargaining power is also 

overblown.  Appellants have never claimed a right to "pay whatever price the 

manufacturer wishes to charge,” FDA Br. 18, and have already conceded that the 

FDA could justify capping prices or profit margins, regulating the claims 

manufacturers can make, and the like.  But the FDA has never provided any 

sensible explanation for its position that a modest but reasonable profit would 

always have dire consequences.   

4. ASCO’s suggestion that the right claimed here would trigger coverage under 

statutory or private insurance plans is simply wrong.  Coverage is triggered only by 

actual FDA approval for the use in question or by a medical consensus about 

effectiveness for an “off label” use.  App. Br. 56-57.   

ASCO’s fears about physician or manufacturer liability are also overstated, 

and in any event cut against its (and the FDA’s) overall argument by demonstrating 

that doctors and drug companies will continue to discipline access to 

investigational drugs even if appellants prevail. 
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CONCLUSION 

 The district court’s Order should be reversed, and this case should be 

remanded for further proceedings. 
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